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MARLBROOK TIP WORKING GROUP  

2nd December 2014 17:40 – 19:43 

 

Present: Councillor Kit Taylor (Chairman) 
Councillor Brian Cooper  
Councillor Luke Mallett   
Councillor John Ruck 
Kevin Dicks, Chief Executive 
Ruth Bamford, Head of Planning and Regeneration  
Sarah Sellers, Principal Solicitor 
Amanda Scarce, Democratic Services Officer 
 
Michael Adams  (Lickey Community Group) 
Paul Batchelor  (Lickey Community Group) 
Ron Brown 
Baden Carlson  (Lickey Hills Society) 
Ann Doyle 
Jill Harvey    (Lickey & Blackwell Parish Council) 
Roy Hughes   (Lickey Community Group) 
Sue Hughes   (Lickey Community Group) 
Bernard Mceldowney (Catshill & North Marlbrook Parish Council) 

 
 

1. Apologies and Introductions  

Apologies were received from Mr Charles Bateman and Mrs Margaret Owen.  For 
the benefit of the residents in the public gallery the Chairman invited Members of the 
Working Group to introduce themselves. 

Mr Hughes had asked the Chairman for an opportunity to speak before the meeting 
commenced and in doing so provided the Working Group and those residents 
present with information in respect of his complaint to the Local Government 
Ombudsman, together with a written summary and his comments (attached at 
appendix 1).  A brief history was provided together with details of the outcome.  Mr 
Hughes acknowledged that whilst he had not always seen eye to eye with the 
Council, the Group now had an opportunity to work together in order to achieve a 
satisfactory conclusion to this matter. 

Councillor Taylor thanked Mr Hughes and said the Group appreciated and supported 
the view that the aim was now to move forward in order to reach a satisfactory 
conclusion for all concerned 

Councillor Mallett raised concerns that Members of the Group had not been made 
aware of the Ombudsman’s decision in favour of Mr Hughes and questioned when 
Council Officers were planning on passing on this information.  From a Legal 
perspective the Group were informed that there were two types of reports from the 
Ombudsman, one which was required to be made public and the other which was 
not.  The report in respect of Mr Hughes’ complaint was of the second type and the 
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Council was not under any obligation to publish it.  Although reports are now 
anonymised by the Ombudsman and some published on their own website, the 
Council has to be careful about making information available from which individuals 
can be identified and for this reason does not have a policy of publishing 
ombudsman reports. Due to timescales, officers were still in the process of looking at 
how to deal with any extra documents arising from Mr Hughes complaint that had not 
already been made available.  One option being considered was to put further 
information on the Council’s website but officers would need more time to complete 
this exercise. 

Mr Hughes confirmed that he had spoken to a representative of the Ombudsman 
and who had confirmed that it was now Mr Hughes report and therefore he was able 
to deal with it as he wished and was happy for the information to be in the public 
domain. 

It was acknowledged that due to everything which had happened in the past it was 
important for the residents and Council to work together to rebuild the trust which 
had been lost due to the mistakes that had been made.  The appropriate actions 
needed to be taken in order to ensure that the same mistakes were not made again.  
Councillor Taylor confirmed that some of the lessons learned were already in place 
and the Planning Committee would ensure that in future any conditions which were 
put in place would be enforceable.  

2. Notes from Meeting held on 22nd September 2014 and actions arising 
 
The notes from the meeting had been amended by the Environment Agency (EA) 
and reissued, the Group requested that in future where amended notes were 
provided, that the amendments be highlighted for ease of reference.  A spelling 
mistake was also highlighted at the bottom of page 2 of the notes. 
 
The following updates were provided by Officers: 
 

 The group was reminded that at the last meeting the Environment Agency 
reported that they had issued an enforcement notice requiring the land owner 
to appoint a new Panel Engineer. It was confirmed that the new Panel 
Engineer appointed by the site owner is Robert Mann.  Robert Mann would 
now have to produce a new Panel Engineers Report to supersede the report 
issued in March 2013.  The Council had also engaged a separate Panel 
Engineer to assist it in its understanding of the technical issues at the site. 
 

 The action of contacting the Panel Engineer appointed by the land owner to 
discuss future plans for works at the site had been followed up, and a joint site 
visit involving the EA, officers, Robert Mann, the land owner and the Council’s 
Panel Engineer had taken place.   

  

  
 

 The March 2013 Panel Engineer’s report had used the term “restoration soils” 
and the Group had requested a clear definition of this.  Officers had not been 
able to identify a standard definition and the Panel Engineer engaged by  the 
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Council reported back that it was not a standard term he had come across 
previously.  .  It was however noted that the March 2013 report would be 
superseded by the report currently being prepared by Robert Mann.  
Therefore it would be prudent to wait and see what definition is used in that 
report.  From the Council’s point of view the use of a clear definition will be 
important and the focus moving forward will be to ensure that the definition 
used can be followed when the work is carried out. 
 
Since the last meeting, as requested by the group, a letter regarding the over 
tipping had been sent to the Managing Director of Aecom.  In relation to the 
earlier letter sent to the Geological Society by the Chief Executive in respect 
of Mr Smart, a reply had been received stating that the procedure to make a 
complaint only applied individuals and enclosing the procedure and code of 
conduct.  A further response from the Chief Executive was ready to be sent to 
the Geological Society..   and the group would be kept updated in this regard. 

 PB raised the issue of methane etc on the site, which had been discussed at 
the previous meeting and whether Worcestershire Regulatory Services (WRS) 
had been contacted.  It was confirmed that they had and would be attending 
the February meeting of the Group. 
 

 In respect of HMRC KD confirmed that he had met with Mr Bateman and 
drafted a letter and had sought the support of Sajid Javid, MP in the hope that 
he could provided details of a senior contact at HMRC in order to have a 
follow up discussion.  Mr Hughes had seen an early draft of the letter to 
MHRC and was concerned that this was factually incorrect, whilst Mr Hughes 
felt that this was the right thing to do the Group needed to be careful to ensure 
that they did not make any false allegations. 

 
3. Marlbrook Tip Site Visit – 23rd October 2014 

RB confirmed that she had carried out two site visits. Of these one was with an 
Enforcement Officer and 2 Members to inspect the compound off the Alvechurch 
Highway.  The visit had been used to assess the buildings, plant and equipment on 
site and look at what was needed in order to carry out any future works and what 
was unnecessary and could be removed.  Officers had taken the registration number 
of vehicles at the site during the visit.  A letter had then been sent, which was the 
usual practice, asking for the removal of vehicles within a set timescale and if stating 
that if this was not done then the Council would consider its position.  There were 
approximately 12 vehicles on site.  At the first site visit the site owner was there but 
did not walk round with RB; for the second visit both the site owner and his daughter 
were in attendance. 

In respect of other items on the site RB had asked the Panel Engineer appointed by 
the Council to look at these in order for her to understand better what they were and 
how they could be used for any future work that needed to be carried out on the site.  
She was awaiting a written response form him.  She reiterated that if any 
enforcement was to be successful and it if we were to see the site cleared then it 
needed to be done properly.  It was also inappropriate to discuss details of this within 
a public arena.   

The following areas were discussed in detail: 
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 Why a Panel Engineer had been appointed by the Council and attended the 
site visit. 

 The living accommodation and how it was being used.  RB reiterated that if 
security officers were on site 24 hours a day, then the owner was obliged to 
provide them with suitable accommodation including washroom facilities, a 
cooking and seating area.   

 There had been a sighting of a hot food takeaway van on the site, but RB 
confirmed that she had not seen this during her visits. 

 Residents were concerned that the Council continued to appear to be 
defensive of the site owner and were not taking notice of or supporting the 
residents who had been affected.   

 The original report had requested the site owner to clear the site but this still 
had not happened and no action had been taken against him. 

 It was explained that, as previously stated, enforcement was a delicate area 
and the work which was being carried out behind the scenes was not 
appropriate to put in the public domain, but the Council acknowledged the 
frustrations that were felt by residents. 

 The second Panel Engineer’s report would now supersede the original report 
and contain a number of actions.  The enforcement of this report would be 
down to the EA. 

 Representatives of the EA (Fiona Upchurch) had attended one of thr site visits 
as they were also keen to move the matter forward. 

 Regarding the water management issue, it was confirmed that this needed to 
be properly channelled and would be included within the Panel Engineer’s 
report.  This would address any seepage.  The Panel Engineer had not 
identified any immediate issues which warranted urgent action.   

 The lack of information being provided to residents in between meetings and 
the request for a public inquiry to be held. 

 WRS had been asked to interpret the data supplied by AECOM and this 
would be presented by WRS at the February meeting and whether this data 
should be made available as soon as it is received by the Council, without 
waiting until the next meeting.  It was agreed that the receipt of the data would 
be chased up. 

 Whether the culvert had collapsed and whether the camera inspection of this 
as previously requested had been carried out or chased up with the site 
owner.  It was explained that this was at the request of the original Panel 
Engineer’s report from 2013, and that this had now been superseded by the 
report which was currently being awaited from the new Panel Engineer.  
Again, the chasing up of the report and any work was not the responsibility of 
the Council and rested with the EA.  

 The report from the new Panel Engineer could take up to 6 months, which 
would be end of March 2015.  It was then likely that any work recommended 
within that report would require planning permission and this would then 
become the responsibility of the Council, including setting and monitoring any 
conditions. 

 The Council had met with a senior representative of the EA (the regional 
manager)_in September in order to raise awareness and concerns of all those 
involved.  The Council was doing all it could to move the matter forward. 
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 Whether residents writing to both the EA and the MP would expedite the 
matter.  RB confirmed that the Council was in weekly contact with the EA and 
was trying to form a good working relationship in order to move the matter 
forward.  

  Any pressure from residents could be useful, but the EA were not responsible 
to the electorate as the Council was. 

 If the Panel Engineer’s report asked for more soil to be brought on site, 
residents’ view was that it would be impossible for the Planning committee to 
refuse that planning permission.  RB said it would be very difficult to consider 
such a point at this stage, until all the relevant facts were available.  The 
Council will seek advice from the appropriate experts to understand any 
proposal and before taking any action. 

 The long term plans for the site in order to make it safe and including any 
appropriate landscaping.   

 Whether the Reservoirs Act regime covers all or part of the site.  RB 
confirmed that this covered the whole of the site. 

 

4. Managing Actions and queries 

Councillor Taylor advised that following the last meeting of the Group there had been 
a number of questions/queries which had been emailed in to the RB.  It was 
questioned whether this was the best use of RB’s time and that it may be more 
useful to have a central email address where these queries and actions were 
collated and assessed as to whether they required urgent attention.  Councillor 
Taylor said he had regular meetings with both KD and RB and was happy to collate 
queries and discuss at those meetings if necessary, rather than the “round robins” 
which were currently being circulated.  Other members highlighted that these had 
originally been sent as a way of keeping everyone informed but acknowledged that 
this was not necessarily the best use of RB’s time, but it would be useful to be kept 
informed of action that was being taken. 

The use of a template to provide Members with regular updates in between meetings 
was discussed as there was a significant time lapse between meetings and it was 
important that everyone was kept up to date and that actions were addressed as 
soon as possible. 

The following areas were also discussed: 

 The quantity of documents and information which had been provided to the 
Ombudsman and the man hours spent collating that information. 

 A clear understanding of actions going forward in order for the Group to be 
more efficient. 

 A way of communicating for those who were unable to attend a meeting in 
order for them to have a clear understanding of what had been done at the 
previous meeting. 

One of the questions which had been raised concerned the cost to the Council of the 
work that had been undertaken so far to  rectify the situation, for example the cost of 
expert reports, officer time and expenses for the expert witnesses.  A figure of £45k 
had been provided with a brief breakdown.  However, members were doubtful that 
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this was accurate.  Councillor Taylor agreed that the financial team would be 
contacted with a view to providing a more detailed summary.  It was important that 
the Council showed a willingness to be transparent in identifying what the Marlbrook 
Tip site had cost the residents of the District.  

Following the discussion it was agreed that Councillor Taylor should be emailed with 
any queries and he would then discuss with KD/RB and send an acknowledgment 
where necessary. 

5. Questions received since the last meeting 

A number of questions had been received, the majority of which had been 
responded to either prior or during the meeting.  In respect of wildlife on the site RB 
confirmed that a survey had previously been carried out by Worcestershire Wildlife 
which had confirmed that whilst there was the potential for newts to be on the site 
there currently were none and there was a specific bird which although there had 
been evidence of passing over the site had not been seen actually on it. 

6. Questions – general 
 

The following questions were raised and responses given: 
 

 Why the Council had engaged a Panel Engineer?  RB explained that this was 
due to the technicality of the role and in order for the Council to be able to 
understand better the report of the Panel Engineer (Robert Mann) engaged by 
the site owner and also to liaise with that Panel Engineer.  The Council’s 
Panel Engineer was James Penman and he had accompanied RB to the site 
visit which Mr Mann had also attended 
 

 There was confusion over the responsibility of each party involved in the site 
and it was discussed whether it was possible to put some sort of table 
showing that on the website.  RB explained that whilst various bodies were 
involved, ultimately enforcement action could only be taken by the EA.  
Details of what action was required by the site owner would be in the Report 
prepared by Mr Mann, no other action will be taken until that report is 
available.  Currently there was not a role as such for the Council ; this may 
change if a planning application was to be brought forward following the 
completion of the Panel Engineer’s report. 
 

 RB provided a short summary of the background history for a number of 
residents present in the public gallery who had not previously attended any of 
the public meetings, highlighting that there was detailed information available 
on the Council’s website together with copies of the notes from both public 
meetings and previous meetings of the Group. 
 

 The need for a further Panel Engineer’s report and the continued delays 
which had occurred together with who was able to move things forward.  
People were disheartened as numerous reports had been produced in the 
past requiring action, yet none had been taken or enforcement implemented. 
RB explained that it was now the EA who were responsible for what 
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happened next and for taking any enforcement action if the site owner did not 
comply with the requirements of the report. 
 

 The option or possibility of putting the site back to how it was and the cost of 
doing this. There was a variety of views on this, including whether it was 
practical.  From an aesthetic point of view some people felt that it should be 
returned to it’s original outlook as it had changed the natural landscape 
beyond recognition. 
 

 The reliability of the Panel Engineer and how they were chosen.  RB 
explained that it was a very prestigious position, with only 40 appointed 
throughout the country; the Panel Engineer appointed by the land owner 
would have had to have been chosen from the current approved panel 
members. 

 
7. Items for future meetings 

 
It was agreed that members of the Group would have an opportunity to go away and 
think about further items for future meetings following the areas discussed this 
evening.  These should again then be emailed to Councillor Taylor who met regularly 
with both the Chief Executive and Head of Planning.  AD also suggested that if 
Officers and Councillors already had ideas for future items a list of these would be 
helpful. 

 
8. Meeting Dates 2015 

5th February 2015 
23rd April 2015 
29th June 2015 
10th September 2015 
11th November 2015 
 
ACTIONS: 
 
1. WRS to be chased up with regard to the data being analysed from AECOM. 

 
2. RB/SS to invite the Panel Engineer, Robert Mann to the next meeting of the 

Group to respond to questions. 
 

3. Finance Team to be requested to provide a detailed breakdown of the costs 
to the Council of the work undertaken to date in respect of the Marlbrook 
Tip site. 
 

4. Councillor Taylor to co-ordinate the receipt of queries and items for future 
meetings and discuss as appropriate with KD/RB and acknowledge where 
necessary. 
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Councillor Taylor thanked everyone for attending and reiterated that the Council was 
as frustrated as everyone else with the situation and hoped that all concerned could 
now work together to bring the matter to a satisfactory conclusion at long last. 
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    Complaint to the Local Government Ombudsman 

Notes For The Marlbrook Tip Working Group 
2 December 2014 

 
 

 
 
In August 2011 I first formally complained to the LGO that BDC failed to properly monitor 
the tipping and handle my complaints about this. Also, that after the Horner survey BDC  

failed to enforce the terms of the 25th January 2006 planning permission by requiring the 
owner to remove the excess tipping.  After resubmitting the claim in February 2014, the 
LGO reached their final decision on 16 October 2014. 
 
 
 
 

Selected relevant paragraphs from the Ombudsman's final decision dated 16th 
October 2014 
 
 
 

Para. 28. 
 

The Council has provided an example of a similar, more recent 
development at a different site. The condition imposed on that permission 
requires the developer to undertake a topographic survey before the next stage of 
the development is approved. Plans for the development also have to be 
submitted in stages. It would not be in the developer's interests to not comply with 
the conditions as the stages of the development are dependent on each other. I 
consider if that type of condition had been imposed on this permission it is 
possible over tipping would not have occurred. 
 
 
Para. 29. 
 
While the Council has provided details of that application to show it has learnt 
lessons from this complaint I note this type of monitoring requirement was known 
to the Council at the time this application was considered. I say that because the 
planning committee received a verbal update from Worcestershire County 
Council's planning department when it considered the application in October 
2005. Those comments include the following: ‘I feel that given the requirements 
to meet the terms of the Environment Agency's notices it seems essential to 
impose a condition to require the works to be supervised by a suitably qualified 
civil engineer, with records being kept of all types and volume of material 
imported, regular surveys to ensure the levels are not exceeded and no 
progression into subsequent phases until approval has been obtained that 
satisfactory progress has been made on the preceding phase.’ The Council did 
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not carry forward the second part of that recommendation to the condition. That 
part is similar to what is now applied to other similar sites. I have seen no 
evidence the Council considered including the wording recommended by 
Worcestershire County Council in the condition imposed on this permission. 
Failure to do so is fault. I consider if the Council had included that wording in the 
condition it would likely have prevented over tipping to such an extent. 
  
 
 
Notes on paras 28 & 29 
 
Probably the most significant event in this entire mater – Bromsgrove planning committee 
had a golden opportunity to ensure that the terms of the permission were robust and left 
little potential for over tipping. But, they did not listen to Worcestershire County Council 
and they did not act on imposing sufficiently exacting conditions on the site owner. 
 

 
 
Para 30. 

 

 

It is clear from the Council's own findings there has been a breach of condition 
given the amount of material tipped. The question for me to consider is whether 
that is due to fault by the Council. As the Council points out, it was not 
responsible for monitoring the material brought onto the site. The monitoring role 
fell to a company employed by the applicant. I do not consider it unreasonable 
for the Council to rely at first on their monitoring reports showing tipping 
in line with expectations. However, I consider when the Council continued to 
receive complaints it should have looked into them rather than referring those 
complaining back to the reports. I say that as I note the Council did not 
receive any reports for the period May 2006 to February 2007 until 2011. In those 
circumstances, and as residents continued to report concerns, I consider the 
Council should have looked into the true state of tipping on the site by the end of 
2006/beginning of 2007. Failure to do so is fault. I consider if the Council had 
inspected the levels on site at that point it would likely have identified the reports 
were not accurate. 
 
 
Para 31 

 

 

In reaching that view I understand the Council carried out covert monitoring. I do 
not have any details about that. As I understand it though officers only checked 
the number of lorries going to the site and compared them to the quarterly reports 
to check accuracy. I have seen no evidence the Council checked the weights 
brought on to site or the difference between the original levels and the levels in 
2006 to seek to calculate the amount of material tipped. It does not seem to me 
simply looking at vehicle movements gave the Council any indication of the 
amount of material tipped, particularly as it turns out the lorries were carrying 
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almost twice the amount of material estimated. I do not consider that level of 
monitoring satisfactory given the continuing complaints from residents, reports to 
the tip monitoring group, missing monitoring reports from Company A and when 
the applicant had put back the completion date. In those circumstances I consider 
the Council at fault for how it responded to issues at the site between 2006 and 
2011. 
  
 
 
Notes on paras 30 & 31 
 
 
Having allowed the site owner virtually a free hand to import material, it is unsurprising that 
these two paragraphs attract the greatest number of points where I feel action should have 
been taken. 
 
The quarterly monitoring reports were the main, almost total, evidence used by the Council 
to utterly refute and reject any claims of over tipping. However, when the Horner survey 
showed that over 1,000,000 cubic metres of material in excess of the planning permission 
had been tipped,  I asked for copies of all the quarterly reports. I received some of them  
almost immediately but it took until December 2011 to get the final five reports. This was 
because they had never previously been sent to BDC. It is worth remembering that tipping 
was stopped some nine months before in March 2011. 
 
The missing reports were dated:- 
  

1 December 2006 to 2 February 2007 
 

25 May 2007 to 5 October 2007 
 

12 October 2007 to 1 February 2008 
 

8 February 2008 to 4 April 2008 
 

                                                  11 April 2008 to 22 August 2008 
 

 
Having finally received a complete set of reports, I discovered they were riddled with errors. 
Eleven of the nineteen reports were incorrect. These were basic mathematical errors 
including incorrect addition of rows of weekly tipping numbers, totals on reports incorrectly 
carried forward to the following report and missing columns of figures. They covered the 
following periods. 
 
 

  
It is easy to see how and why the Council failed to properly monitor the progress of  tipping. 
When they received the June 2007 report it appears they were oblivious to the fact that the 
previous report was still outstanding. Even worse, they did not then receive 

another report until the one for the quarter to November 2008.  Therefore, from the 18th of 
May 2007 until early December 2008, the Council had no evidence of the progress of 
tipping. During that period of eighteen months, the Council always stoutly defended all, 
and any, suggestions of over tipping by claiming the unimpeachable accuracy of the 

Page 11



reporting system. 
 
For example:- 
 
The minutes of the 22nd October 2008 meeting of the Marlbrook Tip Monitoring Group the 
minutes recorded the following:- 
 
“Mike Adams, on behalf of the Lickey Community Group, has written to the Planning 
Department at BDC requesting an independent topographical survey be carried out at the 
Marlbrook Tip site. Planning Officer Dale Birch has responded advising that such a survey 
is not necessary and the Faber Maunsell reporting is adequate for the purpose of the 
planning permission”. 
 
At that time, although Dale Birch was clearly using the quarterly report figures to defend 

the progress of the tipping, he could not have seen any figures since the week ending 18th 
May 2007  -  some seventeen months before. 
 
 
 

Para. 32. 

 

 

The Council recognises the tip monitoring group was not set up in a way which 
enabled it to feedback problems to the Council for investigation. I welcome the 
Council’s proposals to address future monitoring of significant or unusual sites. 
Had the tip monitoring group members had proper roles and responsibilities 
assigned, with clear routes to feed back issues to managers, it is likely such 
significant over tipping could have been avoided. 
 
 
Notes on para. 32 
 
The Tip Monitoring Group was set up by BDC to provide a forum for residents, local 
community groups, County, District and  Parish Councillors and the site owner to discuss 
progress on the Tip. The Ombudsman's findings speak for themselves.   
 

 
Para. 33. 
 
 
Mr B is concerned the Council failed to take enforcement action to have the levels 
of the site reduced. I understand why Mr B would want that to happen. However, 
it is clear from the documentary evidence this is now something that is out of the 
Council’s control. That is because there is a reservoir on the site and the qualified 
civil engineer does not agree with the Council’s original plan for landscaping of 
the site. Instead he has required the landowner to bring more material on to the 
site. The Council’s legal advice has confirmed the Environment Agency’s actions 
take precedence and the Council could not take enforcement action alongside it. 
In those circumstances I cannot criticise the Council for declining to take 
enforcement action. I recognise Mr B will be disappointed with that view. 
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However, as I said in paragraph 2, it is not my role to comment on the merits of 
the Council’s decision. As the Council’s decision is also based on legal advice I 
have no grounds to criticise it. 
 
 
Para. 34 

 

 

In reaching that view I understand Mr B may be concerned the Council did not take 
enforcement action between 2011 and 2014. The documentary evidence I have 
seen satisfies me the Council intended to take action. Indeed, it had tasked 
Company C with drawing up plans and had taken legal advice on the form of 
words to use in an enforcement notice. While there may have been delays in that 
process I do not intend to pursue that point further. That is because even if the 
Council had progressed its planned enforcement action between 2011 and 2014 it 
would have had to abandon those plans when the panel engineer produced his 
report needing more soil on the site. So, the situation for Mr B would be the same 
even if the Council had progressed enforcement action quickly. 
 
 
Notes on paras 33 & 34 
 
 
The Council worked, from 2011 to early 2014,to try to improve the situation but once the 
Environment Agency took a closer interest they were unable to try to enforce any plans to 
improve the situation. The small pond on the southern side of the bridge over Alvechurch 
Highway assumed disproportionate significance and informed all the decisions taken by 
the E.A. and the Qualified Engineer. 
 
 

 
Para. 36. 

 

 

As I said in paragraphs 30 and 31, I consider the Council at fault for not looking into 
the case at the end of 2006 or beginning of 2007. Tipping began at the end of 
2005. It stopped in early 2011. I cannot say when the materials tipped on site had 
reached the approved amounts as the monitoring records are not accurate. On a 
crude calculation though, dividing 1,479,200 m³ by five years would equate to 
295,840 m³ tipped each year. On that calculation the owner of the site could have 
reached the limit imposed by the condition within 16 months of beginning tipping. 
It therefore seems possible if the Council had monitored the site more closely 
tipping would have finished sometime in 2007. On that calculation Mr B would 
have experienced at least three years less disruption. It is possible the height of 
the land, and its impact on the green belt, would have been reduced, although I 
do not consider the increased height of the land to warrant a remedy on its own. 
…............ On the balance of probability I consider tipping would likely have ceased 
by the end of 2007. 
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 Notes on para. 36 
 
The Ombudsman made an attempt to calculate, from the limited information they had, 
when it was possible the tipping would have reached the agreed planning permission if the 
site had been properly monitored by the Council. 
 
The LGO used, as they put it, “a crude calculation” to estimate the date when tipping 
should have ceased.  They suggested that the “site could have reached the limit 
imposed by the conditions within sixteen months of beginning tipping” as 
“sometime in 2007” 
 
However, from the full set of nineteen quarterly reports it is possible to more accurately 
estimate this date. 
 
If the reports had simply been arithmetically correct, that date would have been during the 

week ending 3rd April 2009 - some 23 months before tipping was actually stopped. 
 
If, however, you assume that each lorry was carrying a more realistic load of 13.3 cubic 

metres, tipping should have stopped during the week ending 26th October 2007 – this time 
over 40 months earlier. 
 
According to the final report, as submitted to BDC,  52,395 lorries had only tipped 365,369 
cubic metres of material and the site owner was still some 7,464 cubic metres short of 
target. 
 
It is impossible to say, with any degree of accuracy, when the planning permission was 
genuinely reached because we now know from the survey that the figures sent to the 
Council were very significantly understated. 
 
At the very least, on a generous estimate, residents endured three years and four months 
of unnecessary disturbance to their lives. During that time the tip continued to grow and we 
are now living with the consequences. 
 
It is ironic to note that although a vast number of excess lorries were allowed to tip on the 
site, BDC subsequently refused all requests to remove any of the excess tipping on the 
grounds 
 
“it was not in the public interest to do this as they did not want to inflict the local residents 
with any more lorry movements to and from the Tip”. 
 
 
What great pity that this concern for the residents was not exhibited a few years earlier. 
  
 
 
 

The Ombudsman’s final decision   

 

I have completed my investigation and found there was fault by the Council which 
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caused injustice to Mr B. I am satisfied the action the Council will take is sufficient 
to remedy Mr B's injustice. 
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